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Stephen Morgan MP
Minister for Early Education
Department for Education
20 Great Smith Street
London
SW1P 3BT

Monday 21st October 2024
Dear Mr Morgan

Re: Making breakfast clubs accessible for disabled children

Contact and the Disabled Children’s Partnership, a coalition of 125 charities, welcomes the introduction of the Children’s Wellbeing Bill. 

[bookmark: _Hlk179791966]We support the Bill’s aim to ensure that every child succeeds and thrives. We particularly appreciate the merits of the roll out of free breakfast clubs for every primary school aged child, which you have admirably stated will remove barriers to opportunity by ensuring that every child of primary school age, no matter their circumstances is well prepared for school.

However, we are concerned that some disabled children will be excluded from accessing these breakfast clubs and the services they provide. This will create more inequality for both disabled children and their families.

There are three significant barriers to disabled children accessing the proposed breakfast clubs.
 
1. The ability to access the food provided 
2. Transport 
3. Specialist support 

Many disabled children cannot access the food provided in school due to reasons relating to their disability or health condition. These range from not being able to attend school due to illness, to the inability to eat school meals provided because of sensory processing difficulties and specific medical diets. 

Inability to access free breakfasts will not only mean that these disabled children are placed at a substantial disadvantage to their peers but also that their families be at a financial deficit, as they will have to provide supplementary food to ensure their child is ready for the school day. 

A large number of disabled children rely on council provided school transport to get them to school, some of which is very specialised. Paragraph 63 of the school transport guidance says that travel will only be provided to eligible children at the start and the end of the school day. This will prevent these children from accessing breakfast clubs and the benefits they provide for children to play, learn and socialize, as they precede the official start of the school day. 

Children with additional needs also require support to access school. This support is often only funded for and accessible during the traditional school day, prohibiting many disabled children from accessing before school clubs as they lack the support they need. With the government’s commitment to universal free breakfast clubs for every primary school aged child, we are concerned that if the specialist staffing workforce is not properly integrated and funded within these plans, most disabled children will be unable to access these clubs and therefore will be placed at a substantial discriminatory disadvantage to their peers. 

To ensure that every child of primary school age, no matter their circumstances, can access free breakfast clubs, Contact and the Disabled Children’s Partnership is calling for the following to be included in the Children’s Wellbeing Bill:

· Food vouchers to be provided to all of those who are eligible to access free meals at breakfast clubs but are unable to do so due to reasons relating to their disability in line with the updated 2024 Guidance on Free School Meals. 
· Reasonable adjustments must be made to support disabled children to access school breakfast clubs using their regular council provided school transport and where this is not possible other appropriate transport should be offered.  
· All breakfast clubs must be able to call on and fund specialist support staff, so that every child can access a breakfast provision where their support needs are met. 

Would you also confirm that breakfast clubs will be rolled out, properly staffed and funding in special schools as well as mainstream? 

I would welcome an opportunity to meet with you in conjunction with the families we support to discuss our concerns and work together to ensure that free breakfast clubs are inclusive and do not marginalise the rights of disabled children and their families. 

To arrange this, please email louise.munden@contact.org.uk

Yours Sincerely 
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Anna Bird 
Chief Executive Officer, Contact and the Chair of the Disabled Children’s Partnership 
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